This is the history and current effort in trying to get the North Winn air quality issues resolved. 3-6-12.
A. The foul air coming from confinements and feedlots, first confinements built SW of the school in 1995, was so bad during the 2009-10 school year that Birgitta Meade started keeping a log. She also talked with Steve McCargar and Bob Watson about this. They had been involved with the original group, “We Live Here Too”, that had been put together to try to stop these confinements from being built.

B. We went to a meeting of the North Winn School Board to discuss the issue and possible avenues for help, Oct 18th , 2010.

North Winn School Board meeting Monday Oct 18th, 2010.

1. All CAFO’s produce similar gasses and particulate matter which result in health problems for neighbors. 

2. Merchant and Kline studies. MRSA studies.

3. These studies and some German studies have led the EPA to conduct their own studies over the next two years; according to Peter Thorne who is the head of the U of I Health research school. You might ask him how you could be considered to take part in that EPA study.

4. HVAC information.

5. Who might help you if you wish to pursue mitigating this issue:


Public Health Dept both county and state,


EPA, (has already taken over eight feedlots in Iowa)


OSHA, (I wonder who they would enforce against since the employer and employee are both affected in this case)


EPC/DNR.

Contact me if you have any questions or would like my help.

Bob Watson


At this meeting it was asked that Birgitta continue to see what might be done to address the air issue. She asked Steve and Bob to continue helping her with this process.
C. A meeting was set up with the Winneshiek County Board of Health. The North Winn issue was brought up and discussed. The Board, due to prior requests of this kind in regard to confinements, said that they could do nothing about the situation. We asked them to contact the State Epidemiologist, Dr. Patricia Quinlisk, and the Iowa Dept of Public Health, to see what they might be able to do to address the issue.

This is the text of the letter that the County Board sent to me about the response they received from the Dept of Public Health:

Dec 22, 2010

Dear Mr. Watson,


Thank you for presenting information to the Board of Health at the November meeting. It was interesting to learn of confinement odor issues/concerns at North Winneshiek School.


We would like you to know what we have done to follow-up your visit. The Iowa Department of Public Health was contacted. Conversations were held with Dr. Patricia Quinlisk, state epidemiologist and Ken Sharp, bureau Chief of Environmental Health. Unfortunately, the legal hands of the local and state Boards of Health are tied. It was explained to us that the contaminants most likely to cause an issue are going to be at a nuisance level and determined not high enough to cause a risk to be considered as an imminent health threat. It was also share with us that Iowa Law Statute distinctly states that no one other than the DNR can regulate farming operations. The farming industry has been a powerful lobby and in so doing, restricted any health regulations from being imposed upon the farming industry.

It was suggested that if the North Winneshiek School administration and board wish to alleviate the odor, an HVAC system be purchased that will filter out the smell. If an employee of the school wishes to contact OSHA to lobby a complaint, it is between the employee and the employer (school board), in which case the Board of Health still does not have legal authority to do anything.


While we empathize with you, we are limited by the law, as you realize. We will continue to monitor and regulations or legislation that may be imposed and will continue discussions at future Board of Health meeting.


Again, thank you for your ongoing concern on this and other local and regional concerns, and taking time to research and present them to us.

Sincerely,

Thomas Shroyer, DVM

Chairman, Winneshiek County Board of Health 

D. We expected something like this response, but we were not satisfied with this nor did we wish to stop this line of attacking the NW air issue. What follows is an email chain continuing this attempt at resolving NW’s air issue. This email chain involves the Iowa Dept of Health, EPA, DNR, and the Iowa Attorney General’s Office. Steve McCargar sent a letter to the EPA (region 7, Kansas City) and that is how we ended up contacting Sue Casteel.
{this first email exchange is with Ken Sharp, IDPH. Dr. Quinlisk never responded}

North Winneshiek School email chain:

From: Bob and Linda [mailto:bobandlinda@civandinc.net]
Sent: Wednesday, January 05, 2011 9:35 AM
To: Sharp, Ken
Subject: Winneshiek County Board of Health

Dear Dr. Quinlisk and Mr. Sharp,


I received a follow-up letter from Tom Shroyer, Chairman of the Winneshiek County Board of Health, about my and Steve McCargar's presentation to them about the North Winneshiek School air quality issues. This concerned poison industrial gasses, hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia, emanating from multiple hog confinements and one cattle feedlot in proximity to the North Winneshiek School. In his letter, Tom indicated that he had spoken to, or contacted, both of you in getting answers to our questions and in finding out what might be possible in order to alleviate this ongoing problem; fifteen years and counting. That is why I am sending this follow-up email to you.


As I'm sure you are aware, recent studies, including the Merchant and Kline studies as well as some German studies, find that health problems for people in proximity to confinements, and by extension feedlots, are no longer in the nuisance category but are recognized as leading to real health consequences. These studies have proven so convincing that the EPA has recently started their own two year study using those studies as guides. We actually contacted Peter Thorne to see if the North Winneshiek school could be included in the new EPA study, but the sites had already been decided upon.


Our perspective relating to industrial agricultural issues has been, and remains, simply addressing the interface between industrial poisons and the public. This perspective shows how the County can enforce existing federal and state laws that protect the public from these industrial poisons, and do in all other sectors of America except agriculture. We do not care where the poisons are coming from. We simply want our children to have the protections afforded to all other children from these industrial poisons.


We identified, for the North Winn School Board, filters that could be installed in their HVAC system to control hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia; at least inside their building. For various reasons, they have not decided to do that yet. But, being that the heat needed to be shut off in the nurse's room recently because of the stench, that may have greater urgency.


Because of computer problems, I am not able to attached documents to this email. But, what I am sharing with you here is available at:
http://www.civandinc.net/Stone-Watson%20CAFO%202007.htm . If you scroll down to the "Rural Schools, Confinements, and Poison Gasses" section, the Merchant and Kline studies are there. The HVAC information is there. And, the situation North Winn is in is
generally outlined there. As well, the first two pieces in that appendix outline our perspective and what might be done to address this issue.


Thank you for taking the time to read this email and to look at the information proffered in considering whether or not the state Board of Health might actually have jurisdiction in this, and like, situations.

Bob Watson

2736 Lannon Hill Rd
Decorah, IA 52101
mob 563-379-4147
bobandlinda@civandinc.net
www.civandinc.net
Mr. Watson -


I wanted to acknowledge receipt of your email regarding your concerns about the air quality surrounding North Winneshiek School.  We are reviewing the material in detail, however the preliminary review seems to indicate the concerns you have raised fall more appropriately under regulations of the DNR.  The Iowa Dept of Public Health has little or no explicit authority to regulate animal agriculture in Iowa.  This is also true for Local Boards of Health in Iowa.


I will be reviewing this material with the Department's Assistant Attorney General next week during our regular meeting with her and hope to be able to provide you with a more detailed response in terms of legal authorities soon after that meeting.

Thank you,

Ken Sharp, MPA, RS
Director, Division of Environmental Health
Iowa Department of Public Health
321 E. 12th Street
Des Moines, IA  50319

phone: 515/281-5099
fax: 515/281-4529
email: Ken.Sharp@idph.iowa.gov
Mr. Watson -


I am attaching a few items for your consideration.  In essence, the regulation of

animal feeding operations by local jurisdictions is preempted by state regulations.  While this is an oversimplification of an otherwise complicated issue, the attached documents provide some context through Iowa Code citations, Attorney General Opinions, and Court findings.


1. The attached AG Opinion speaks specifically to city authority over animal feeding operations, however in the document there are several references to county authority being preempted by state authority.  In most citations, the document references the court decision impacting Humboldt County (also attached).

2. The attached Iowa Code citation is the language that appears to most directly

impact local authority.


I've highlighted the sections of the AG Opinion and Iowa Code documents that appear to be most relevant to the issues and concerns you raised in your original email.


Furthermore, it has been a long standing practice that State Agencies can act only

within the authorities granted to them under Iowa Code.  The Code of Iowa that establishes the authorities and duties of the Iowa Department of Public Health can be found in Iowa Code Chapter 135.  In this chapter there is an absence of any explicit authority for IDPH to regulate animal feeding operations within the state of Iowa.


Regarding local board of health authorities, those authorities are spelled out in

Iowa Code 137 (Local Boards of Health) and again there is an absence of any explicit authority to regulate animal feeding operations.  Chapter 137 also specifically requires when local boards of health adopt rules and regulations that those regulations must not be inconsistent with state law.  This would seem to relate to the preemption discussion found in the AG Opinion; in that any attempt by local boards of health to regulate animal feeding operations would be "inconsistent" with state law and preempted by that state law.


The authorities to regulate animal feeding operations clearly lie with the Iowa

Department of Natural Resources.


I hope this helps to clarify the authorities around the issues and concerns over

animal feeding operations.

Thank you,

Ken Sharp, MPA, RS

Director, Division of Environmental Health

Iowa Department of Public Health

321 E. 12th Street

Des Moines, IA  50319

phone: 515/281-5099

fax: 515/281-4529

email: Ken.Sharp@idph.iowa.gov

Please see the email with attachments for these highlighted documents.

Mr. Sharp,


Thank you very much for the attachments you sent. I was able to read through them when I went to the library in town.


The attachments you sent stating why the County or the State doesn't have jurisdiction in this, or like, cases, do not address the issue that we contacted you about. The ongoing air quality issue on North Winn's property is not addressed, nor does our request have anything to do with wanting to regulate cafo's on their own property. 


As I mentioned originally, we are only interested in the interface between industrial poisons and the public. We are not interested in regulating anyone. We simply don't think people, children in this case who are mandated to be in school by the State, should be exposed to industrial poisons - in concentration's which are known to put their health at risk - when they are on public property regardless of origin of those poisons. The question is, does the State have an obligation to protect our most vulnerable citizens from air pollutants that can shorten their life span and leave them suffering from chronic and acute health conditions?


I am wondering if you would address this more specific issue again with the Assistant Attorney General? 


Again, thank you for taking the time to consider this issue.

Bob

Bob Watson

2736 Lannon Hill Rd

Decorah, IA 52101

563-379-4147

bobandlinda@civandinc.net 

www.civandinc.net 

Mr. Watson -


I was able to speak with the AG's Office yesterday regarding your concern.  Your questions regarding legal authority and obligations the State of Iowa has over air pollutants fall under the authority of the Iowa Dept of Natural Resources (IDNR).  Iowa Code 455B contains the relevant information, and in more specific detail it appears your concerns are addressed under sections 455B.131 through 455B.152.


The Iowa Dept of Public Health has no similar authority as it related to air pollutants.  It would be more appropriate to discuss these concerns with the IDNR.  I recommend you start by contacting the Air Quality Bureau of IDNR.  Their website can be found here: http://www.iowadnr.gov/air/index.html
Thank you,

Ken Sharp, MPA, RS

Director, Division of Environmental Health

Iowa Department of Public Health

321 E. 12th Street

Des Moines, IA  50319

phone: 515/281-5099

fax: 515/281-4529

email: Ken.Sharp@idph.iowa.gov
End of email chain with Ken Sharp. Start of email chain with Catherine Fitzsimmons.

Ms. Fitzsimmons,

        Attached with this email is an email exchange chain that I had with Ken Sharp, Dept of Health, concerning the ongoing air quality issue at North Winneshiek School. 

        Mr. Sharp in the end indicated that this conversation should be had with the Air Quality Section of the DNR. Hence this email to you.

        The attached document, 'north winn email chain', will lay out the issue, and explain why we contacted the Dept of Health. A second email with attachments will be sent to you also. Those attachments are too large for me to download, so I am sending them from my website. The text of that email is in this email chain also.

        As will become clear to you as you read the email chain, we are not interested in regulating anything or anyone. We are only interested in getting the ongoing air quality issue at North Winn resolved. Hopefully you can shed some light for us on how that may be accomplished. 

        Thank you very much for taking the time to read these two emails and this email chain. I look forward to your thoughts on this issue.

Bob

Mr. Watson,

Thank you for sending me this information.  I will review this and respond as soon as I can.  I am also consulting with our Field offices and our division administrator's office since this issue relates to a number of areas.

- Catharine

Catharine,

        I have included below the air quality log that has been kept by Birgitta Meade, science teacher at North Winneshiek School.

        Taken along with the other information I have sent you, and our request for action on this issue, I would be interested to know what has happened in this regard since our last email interchange. And, I would be interested to know what this log adds to your ability to secure a resolution to this issue. You will note that heat had to be turned off on one of the days this winter.

        Thanks.

Bob 

Bob Watson
2736 Lannon Hill Rd
Decorah, IA 52101
563-379-4147
bobandlinda@civandinc.net
www.civandinc.net 

Days on Which Manure Odor is Detectable at North Winneshiek School 2010

 January 4,5,15,19,25

February 26

March 2, 12, 15 (very strong) 24,25

April 8,20,26,27

May 19

June 2 (extremely strong), 4

Total 18% of school days during spring semester 2010

 

July 7,11,21 (extremely strong), 22 (extremely strong)

August 4,16,18,24 (extremely strong), 25


September 1,8,10,14,25,28,30 (extremely strong)

October 1,4,5,6,7,11 (extremely strong), 12,13,14,15,19,20, 28,29

November 2 (extremely strong on Election Day), 3,8,17,30

December 10 (had to turn off heaters on NE side of building to avoid “fresh air” intake)

2011

January 2, 3, 5 (extremely strong),6, 7, 3, 14, 20, 25, 26

February 14,16,17, 24 (extremely strong), 28

March 1,2, 15 (extremely strong), 16 (extremely strong), 21

On 37% of school days (51 of 136) so far in the 2010/2011 school year, the odor was detectable on the playground.  On 9 school days the odor permeated the interior of the building.
Dear Mr. Watson,

Wayne Gieselman, Administrator of the Environmental Services Division, DNR, will be responding to your e-mail shortly.  I have shared with him all of the materials you have forwarded.

Catharine Fitzsimmons

515-281-8034
Bob,

Good morning.  Please find attached a correspondence from Wayne Gieselman, Division Administrator for Iowa DNR Environmental Programs in relation to your inquiry for air quality at North Winneshiek School. A hard copy will also arrive in the US Postal mail.

Thanks (pdf nw dnr letter, attach this pdf)

Jerah Sheets

Iowa DNR

502 East 9th Street

Des Moines, IA 50319

Phone:  515-313-8909

Ken,

        As you suggested, I sent the email chain to Catharine Fitzsimmons, Bureau Chief for the Air Quality Section of the DNR. She apparently kicked it upstairs. This is what I received from the DNR this week.

        I am wondering if you might be interested in talking with the Attorney General's office again and see if they don't think someone might be responsible for the poison gasses on the North Winn property affecting children who are required to be there. Or, could you tell me who I might contact at the AG's office? 

        I have also attached the log of air problems for the last 15 months or so that might interest you.

        Thank you for any help or suggestions you might give me/us. 

Bob

E. This is the email chain with the CDC/EPA on getting their air quality testing trailer to North Winn. 
Sue, (Sue Casteel, CDC)

        I am attaching the document with the email chain that I have had with the State Dept of Health's Ken Sharp and the more recent with Catharine Fitzsimmons, Bureau Chief, Air Qaulity Section, IDNR. I am also attaching the 'rural schools' document so that you can see some of the background for our position.

        I will also try to send an email with legal and regulatory language that was sent to me by Ken Sharp. I am hoping this email with its three attachments will make it to you.

        Thank you for taking the time to look into this for us. Please contact me if you have questions or wish more information from us.

Bob

Bob,

I just received your e-mails.  I am out of the office the rest of the week, and part of next week on travel, so it may be a few weeks before you hear from me again, but I will be contacting you to discuss how I would like to proceed forward.

In the interim, please feel free to give me a call on my cell phone at the number listed below if you would like to discuss the site.

Sue Casteel

Regional Representative

ATSDR

(913) 551-1312 - Office

(913) 669-2589 - Mobile

(913) 551-1315 – Fax

Dear Sue Casteel,

Thank you for your call one week ago regarding the emissions from confined animal feeding operations surrounding North Winneshiek School in rural Decorah, Iowa.

I know that you already received a list of odor impacted school days, but I wanted to let you know about last Friday April 1st.

The stench was already strong on the playground when the school day started, by lunchtime it had permeated the school, and by 2:30 five adults had told me they experienced symptoms such as: headache, mild nausea, sinus pain, itchy eyes, and sore throat.  All of them said that the inescapable smell of manure was troubling them.  This is the tenth school day so far this school year that the odor has permeated the school building.  (On thirty-eight percent of school days so far this year CAFO emissions have hung over our playground.)   I have not asked students about their responses to the odor because this issue is so highly politicized in segments of this community.  I did notice however that middle schoolers had sprayed perfume in the hallways - which of course made the problem even worse.  An overheard comment from one of them was that, "The whole place smells gagatrocious."

So far I have:

· recorded data regarding odor events- starting January 1, 2010 

· spoken with my superintendent and the school board- they are supportive of my efforts 

· called the Department of Natural Resources- they said nothing could be done-suggested planting trees and closing windows

· called my state legislators last fall- no help 

· written the Department of Public Health- no help 

· written to the Environmental Protection Agency- they forwarded my letter to you 

· spoken at public meetings held by my legislators- no help 

· conversed with local farmers who raise livestock- each of them blames someone else


What should I do next?  This problem is getting worse and worse.  A teaching colleague who grew up close to this school, comes from a farming family, and attended this school all the way through grade twelve said to me on Friday, "It was NEVER like this when I was growing up and going to school here.  This is disgusting."

We have a wonderful school.  We have great families, great teachers, and great facilities.  Can you please help us do something so that the air inside and outside isn't toxic?

Thanks for your work,
Birgitta Meade
Middle School Science Teacher
North Winneshiek Community School


Sue Casteel put our request in for having the air quality testing trailer to be used at North Winn. She then sent us an email stating the trailer was still in Joplin, MO and that we should request this again in the spring; this spring 2012. When we did in Feb, this was the response:

Bob,

I just spoke with Dr. Metcalf.  She stated that at this time the air monitoring equipment has been committed to other site work until October, 2013.  However, she asked that you contact ATSDR then to determine if they will have the resources to conduct air sampling at that time.

I am moving to Atlanta, Georgia in June, 2012 so will no longer be in this office at that time.  I would therefore like to provide you with the name and contact information for the ATSDR Regional Director for this region.  She is Denise Jordan-Izaguirre, and she can be reached at 913-551-1310, or via email at ddj2@cdc.gov.  I have talked to her about this site, and hope that you will follow up with her next October.  In the interim, feel free to contact me if you would like to discuss this project.

It has been a pleasure to work with you.

Sue Casteel

Regional Representative

ATSDR

(913) 551-1312 - Office

(913) 669-2589 - Mobile

(913) 551-1315 – Fax


So much for working with the EPA/ATSDR.

F. What follows is the letter that I received from Wayne Gieselman, Administrator IDNR.

March, 28, 2011

RE: Odor, hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia concerns at North Winneshiek School

Dear Bob,

I am responding to your March 2, 2011 e mail to Catharine Fitzsimmons at the Air Quality Bureau. The subject of your e mail is hydrogen sulfide, ammonia, and odors “emanating from multiple hog confinements and one cattle feedlot in proximity to the North Winneshiek School”. In your March 2, 2011 e mail you indicated that you are “not interested in regulating anything or anyone. We are only interested in getting the ongoing air quality issue at North Winn resolved”. That’s good because at this time this department has no regulatory control over odors, hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia from the sources you listed.

In 2002 the Iowa Legislature directed the DNR to perform a field study to determine airborne levels of ammonia, hydrogen-sulfide and odor near animal feeding operations. The outcome of that study was no a new set of rules. It was a report titled “Animal Feeding Operation Technical Workgroup Report On: Air Emissions Characterization , Dispersion Modeling, and Best Management Practices” (12/15/04)/ The full report is available through the Iowa DNR website at http://www.Iowadnr.gov/air/afo/afo.html . Scroll down to “Animal Feeding Operation Technical Workgroup Report” and click on “complete report”. There are also a number of Iowa State University publications available to guide facilities in the reduction of hydrogen-sulfide, ammonia and odor. They are included in the report and individually at the same website. If the confinement and feedlot owners are interested in being good neighbors to the school they can voluntarily implement the practices described in the ISU publications. I would encourage you to work with all the parties to discuss these options. {no reduction methods have been successful – Watson}
I would also like to offer the assistance of the field office at Manchester. {the Manchester office won’t even log odor reports called in from the school – Watson} They could not assist from a regulatory standpoint but they could meet with the school’s neighbors to provide technical assistance. Another option {this organization that Wayne is suggesting to contact is a corporate ag apologist group fully funded by corporate ag – Watson} might be to contact the Coalition to Support Iowa Farmer. Brian Waddingham is the contact person. He can be reached at 800-225-5531. {the irony is too much – Watson} I believe that they might be able to help out with this too in terms of trying to come to some resolution about this.

I hope this is helpful to you. We will do what we can to assist you in this.

Sincerely,

Wayne Gieselman

Administrator


So, through this email chain you can see that no one in the state of Iowa is responsible for children’s health when they are required by law to be on school property. And, no one at the EPA is very much concerned either.
G. This odyssey was somewhat summarized by an op-ed that Bob Watson wrote:


Rural school kids are being poisoned – and the bureaucrats refuse to do anything.


With most of Iowa’s livestock now being raised in factory-like, industrial settings, rural residents and rural schools are being subjected to the poison sewer gasses hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia, to the explosive and greenhouse gas methane, and to particulates.


Concentrated animal feeding operations (CAFOs), which include both confinements and open feedlots, act like sewers and poorly operating wastewater digesters. They create sewer environments. But unlike carefully monitored industrial or municipal sewers, CAFOs are unregulated. They can and do constantly produce poison gasses, which are blown into the rural neighborhoods 24/7, 365 days a year. This is legal because the state and federal governments have exempted confinements and feedlots from all regulation concerning these poisons and particulates. Rules that normally would protect the public from the harmful health effects of these industrial technologies do not apply to agriculture. Rural schools – and school children – receive no protection from industrial poisons produced by agriculture.


The essential question we are asking is: “Who is responsible for school children’s health when they are required by law to be on school property?”


In our effort to find a solution to this problem in our county, we have gone to the Iowa DNR, our local County Board of Health, and the Iowa Department of Public Health – which checked twice with the Attorney General’s office. In each instance, when we asked who might be responsible for these children’s health, we have been told essentially that no one is. Apparently these poisons are not considered poisons when they are coming from industrial agriculture. 


Studies have shown that negative health effects normally associated with exposure to hydrogen-sulfide, ammonia, and particulates are higher in rural Iowa than most anywhere else in the US, as a percentage of population. We used to raise most animals outside on pasture. Up until a few years ago in Iowa, we raised more animals per year outside versus what we raise now in confinements and feedlots. We didn’t have these health problems in rural areas until we started using CAFOs – confinements and feedlots – with their inherent poisons and particulates. 


So, who is responsible for children’s health when their playgrounds and classrooms are inundated with poison sewer gasses and particulates? Do we accept the Orwellian decree from the State that these really aren’t poisons when they come from industrial agriculture, and those children’s health problems don’t really exist?


We have been amazed and disappointed at this response – or really the non-response – from government officials to our inquiry. The harmful effects to human health and the environment from this modern petro-chemical industrial model of agriculture is probably Iowa’s most urgent peace and justice issue. It is despicable that children can be sacrificed for a model of agriculture that enriches a few corporations and leaves the rest of us living with the shattered remains of a once vibrant farming culture. 
H. Where we are at this evening at this meeting. 

We have given you a brief history. We will now present a short powerpoint explaining the technology and the poisons that are created by using that technology. Then Wally Taylor will give an explanation of a lawsuit that he believes has a chance at success in this issue.

